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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, February 21st, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman 






Charles P. Heady, Jr. (absent)





John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte






Eileen Henry 





Thomas Walsh

Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Tom Wood, Deputy Town attorney 


*



*



*
Mr. David Douglas stated before we begin I’d like to introduce Eileen Henry who is one of the new members of the board.  She was ready to start last month but we got snowed out.  But she was at the work session and ready to go for her first meeting and then everything got cancelled.  So welcome.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated thank you.



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR FEBRUAR 21, 2018 
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated before we get started I’d like to just address an item.

Mr. David Douglas stated before Ms. Hunte addresses the item she was going to raise, we’d like to adopt the minutes for February.  Anybody want to make a motion to that affect?
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Douglas stated the minutes for February are adopted.



*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. Case No. 2017-35: Larry DeResh for an Appeal of the denial of a Building Permit Application by the Director of Code Enforcement on property located at 69 College Hill Rd., Montrose.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated during the meeting of December 2017 of the ZBA we initiated the discussion concerning the case 2017-35 which is the matter of Larry DeResh for an appeal of denial of a building permit application by the Doctor of Code Enforcement for property  located 69 College Hill Road, Montrose, N.Y. and at that time I made disclosure that although I had had nothing personally to do with the matter that appeared before this board back in 2005, my former law partner at the time did in fact represent Mr. Dalton in a matter concerning Mr. DeResh so I reviewed the minutes, although I had made this disclosure I don’t see any mention in the record of any opposition or okay from the attorneys involved or the parties involved in the case.  So if you’d like to say whether you are opposed or have no problem with it I’d appreciate it but I am inclined to recuse myself based on this former relationship.

Mr. John Mattis stated Mr. Chairman, I’m also going to recuse myself.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated good evening. Whitney Singleton from the firm of Singleton, Davis & Singleton on behalf of Mr. DeResh.  I would like to point out that, while Ms. Hunte did properly make a disclosure at the last meeting, we had no objection to her participating in the deliberations.  With that said, I guess that would be up to her and council to determine. Nevertheless, I’ll move on and it’s kind of interesting that we had to wait.  Last time I drove over here, it was same meeting time but it was pitch black and here it is very nice. Welcome to your new member.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated thank you.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated I know you have a lot on your agenda tonight and I’m not going to reiterate everything that you’ve heard, not only in these public meetings but also in your work sessions.  I’d just like to hit on a couple of points.  I know you’re painfully familiar with this application.

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s not painful.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated when you’re researching it, it is.  In any event, Mr. DeResh’s lot was legally created before the adoption of subdivision regulations or before the creation of a Planning Board in this town.  He was a legally created lot.  His lot conformed with the zoning regulations when zoning regulations were adopted.  It was a one acre zone and his lot is 1.75 acres.  Mr. DeResh’s lot is currently larger than many of the existing lots on College Hill Road including his neighbors opposing the application, Mr. Pandolfino’s lot.  In fact, Mr. DeResh’s lot is only 5% short of being fully compliant.  He’s 4,000 square feet short of the 80,000 square foot requirement.  He’s 95% compliant and he has 672 feet of frontage on a town road.  Mr. DeResh has never owned any land to append to his lot and therefore cannot be subject to the town’s merger clause.  Mr. DeResh is entitled to the building permit that he has sought and to which the Supreme Court of the State of New York has twice directed this board to issue, and the Building Department to issue.  What College Hill Road has always been a road.  You will recall that the town formerly enacted legislation making College Hill Road an official town road in 2010 by local law number 19. It is authorized the issuance of building permits for other homes, or for other lots on this road including past Mr. DeResh’s lot which by definition means that this town and its authorized officials have determined that the road has been suitably improved to the town’s satisfaction with respect to public health, safety, and general welfare. If you’re issuing building permits for this road, you are deeming it to be safely accessible. With all of the above, the question becomes: why is Mr. DeResh still without a building permit?  Very simply I can say that it is not because of the town’s purported merger clause.  Mr. DeResh has never owned any adjoining land to force to be appended to his piece to create a larger lot.  In fact, Mr. DeResh’s lot could never have merged regardless of ownership with Mr. Dalton’s lot, regardless of who owned the lot before Mr. DeResh and who owned the lot before Mr. Dalton, those two lots could never have merged because they are not adjoining lots according to the State of New York. This board, many years ago, tried to apply your merger provision to take two side-by-side lots and merge them, which were substandard, and merge them into one lot. That decision was appealed to the Supreme Court and it was determined that the court held that for the purposes of Cortlandt’s merger clause, lots contiguous for a distance of 105 feet but related to each other in such a fashion so as to form an L-shaped or back-to-back lot do not adjoin one another within the meeting of the merger provision relating to the ownership of “adjoining lands”. If such lots, in other words, it did nothing to advance the cause of the underlying theory of merger.  You put lots together to make substandard lots compliant, but when something is L-shaped or back-to-back or, in this case, across the street, they cannot be merged. And if the court told this board that you cannot merge adjoining lots that are L-shaped or adjoining lots that are back-to-back then certainly they are not adjoining if they are across the street. And that seems to be un-refuted. It is so, as my partner refers to it, wexting on the obvious, it is so obvious that lots across the street from one another cannot merge, that there’s not even any cases on it. I provided you cases from Supreme Courts of other states where they have said, you can’t merge things from across the street. The Supreme Court of the state of Vermont and I’ve provided you with cases from the state of Connecticut where they tried to do the same thing in the town, I think it was Westport or Weston. I can find no cases in the state of New York that even address it because it should never arise. You can’t merge things on the opposite side of the road. But, let’s assume for a second that my conclusion of law, or my theory of law which I think is pretty amply supported by the courts of this state, let’s assume I was wrong and that they could merge, even if they could merge they can’t merge and here’s why. There is a case that my partner was involved in with the town of New Castle where there was an illegal subdivision as the building department purports to exist in this case where there was an illegal subdivision and a number of lots were sold and constructed in Chappaqua and they eventually found out that there was something that was improperly done in the creation of those lots. And what the court said was; you cannot hold innocent parties or subsequent owners of those lots responsible for the illegal or improper acts of their predecessors. So in this case, Mr. DeResh had no participation whatsoever in prior subdivisions, prior common ownerships, prior anything else. If there was a purported illegal subdivision, it was done with Mr. Dalton. It was not done with my client. And he cannot be held to be responsible for illegal acts of prior owners. Mr. Schwartz in his most recent submission attempts to say that that’s distinguishable because it doesn’t involve substandard lots. If you read the Ellis Associates case, that has no bearing on it whatsoever. It has to do with whether or not subsequent owners and title can be held responsible for the improper acts of their predecessor and specifically what Judge Kelly of the Second Department said, the department that controls decisions of this part of the state says; the town may not hold a party who is not involved in any purported illegal unauthorized subdivision responsible for that subdivision and prevent the use of his property. While I do not believe that there was ever an illegal subdivision here because the lots can never merge on opposite sides of the street. Even if there was, you may not hold Mr. DeResh responsible and you must authorize the issuance of the building permits that the court has twice directed this town to do. I would just like to point out a couple of things at Mr. Schwartz’s most recent memorandum. He basically raised three issues which I think can be addressed pretty easily. He refers to a common law merger. There is no such thing as a common law merger and a Court of Appeals, our highest court of the state has flat out said that. There is no such thing as a common law merger and you’ll see in our submission the quote from the Supreme Court that says that. Two, Ellis Associates is clearly dispositive of this case in the event that you were to determine that there was an illegal subdivision which there was not. And three, Mr. Schwartz refers to the fact that College Hill Road is not in fact a road. It has been publicly dedicated, accepted by the town and whether it was private, public, or whatever in the past does not matter. It is still a thoroughfare, a right-of-way, a means of access for people that are further down the road than the DeResh’s and the Dalton’s. That constitutes a road. Were it not a road you wouldn’t be allowed to have a water line underneath it. Water lines are only allowed to go under town roads. I thank you for your attention in this matter. I would ask that you determine that my client is entitled to the issuance of a building permit, that he is undertaken no improper acts with regards to his ownership of the property and in the event that for some reason you find that there was an illegal subdivision, which I don’t believe that you will, or you find that Ellis Associates is not applicable, which I believe it is, or the other ten reasons that we’ve set forth in our memorandum, I would certainly ask your board and suggest to your board that this applicant who’s paid taxes on this property for a long period of time would be entitled to an area variance for the less than 5% to make up the minimum lot size. I’ll be happy to answer any questions, should you have any.
Mr. David Douglas asked anybody have any questions? Thank you.

Mr. Bard Schwartz stated good evening Mr. Chairman and members of the board, Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz. We represent the Pandolfino’s at 59 College Hill Road and the Dalton’s at 72 College Hill Road. We trust the board has reviewed all the submissions and so as promised the other night, I’ll provide a brief summary this evening. We think this case can be disposed of rather easily by focusing on the State of Affairs in 1990 and that was really the main point of our last submission to your board on April 4th; 1990 is the critical moment or snapshot in time upon which your board must base your analysis both factually and legally. So what were the circumstances in 1990? Mr. Monte owned both the Dalton property and the subject property and there was a statutory merger provision in effect in the town code. As a result, the Dalton property and the subject property merged by operation of law. It didn’t require an affirmative action by the town, by the Zoning Board, it happened automatically and as a result, the properties from that point forward were required to be treated as one. In fact, that’s consistent with how the properties were treated for decades. We provided an email from Francis Cope’s daughters. We’ve provided an email from Mr. Franklin Dennis, another resident along College Hill and we’ve provided an affidavit from Mr. Dalton, all attesting to the fact that for decades these two properties were treated and used as one and they were require to be treated as one following the merger in 1990. But we know that that’s not what happened here. Mr. Monte sold the conforming property with the house to Mr. Dalton and then later sold the non-conforming garage property to the applicant in 2002 but it wasn’t a legal building lot. There was no subdivision approval establishing it as a legal building lot. In fact, it hadn’t been a buildable lot since at least 1960. That’s when Ms. Frances Cope owned both properties and then in 1951 and 1961 zoning ordinance of the town, a building permit could not be issued for a substandard lot when the owner owned adjoining land. Ms. Cope owned adjoining land as far back as 1960. Ms. Cope couldn’t have developed the subject property. Mr. Monte couldn’t have developed the subject property and the applicant cannot develop the subject property. For all the reasons in our papers, the applicant has not met his burden to demonstrate that it is a legal buildable lot. The applicant cannot take advantage of the protections of the single and separate lot exception under 307-8(b). All of the arguments that we’ve just heard from the applicant about the two properties not adjoining, they’re on opposite sides of the street, we’ve dealt with all of that in our submission papers and we’ll refer your board to those papers. One comment was just made about the back-to-back and the town’s decision on back-to-back lots. The policy wide back-to-back lots don’t merge, that’s because when you have back-to-back lots with frontage at both ends, the policy is: those lots were never intended to be treated as one long continuous lot. So when you have back-to-back lots and L-shaped lots, those are oddly configured lots that the courts have held don’t merge. Here we have properties side-by-side as shown by the applicant’s own survey. The Dalton property and the subject property touch. The College Hill Road easement is wholly within the Dalton property. In fact, the Dalton property at times extends onto the other side of the easement. That doesn’t even really matter because the property lines are adjoining; they’re side-by-side. This is not back-to-back or L-shaped. This is not an oddly configured lot. Again, in fact, these two lots were one for decades and treated as one for decades. The applicant’s recent submission of April 10th, we did not have a chance to respond in writing, being respectful of the briefing schedule that we worked out so I just want to touch upon a couple of those issues raising that submission, the April 10th submission. Most fundamentally, the applicant doesn’t address or refute our main point that the critical snapshot in time, analytically, is 1990. Instead, the applicant accuses us of three blatantly false claims and I’ll run through each of those very quickly. First, the applicant disputes our characterizing College Hill Road as an easement. The applicant continues to insist that College Hill Road is a town highway based upon the town board’s designation in 2010. The applicant tries to make a big deal of this designation really for two main reasons. The applicant thinks this designation supports its claim that the properties can’t merge because they’re on opposite sides of a street, or a town highway, or alternatively even if the properties did merge that this designation somehow effectuates a subdivision thereby making the subject property a legal buildable lot. I think they’re wrong on both fronts. First, the town board designation occurred in 2010, 20 years after the merger. This designation was in effect in 1990 so while we may disagree over the implications of that designation, it’s irrelevant. Again, 1990 is the critical snapshot in time, but we also disagree over the meaning of this 189 designation and what is College Hill Road. College Hill Road is not a town highway, it is an easement, it always has been. It’s a 10 foot wide dirt and gravel path over which a couple of property owners have an easement right. All the town did through this designation, was to basically confirm that the town has a surface easement and that allows the town to continue maintaining it for snow plow and garbage removal. It is not, as the applicant just said to the board, a publicly dedicated road. It is an easement over the Dalton property. The designation does not change this classification and it certainly does not effectuate a subdivision that renders this lot a legal buildable lot. And in fact, the town tax map submitted by the applicant a couple of submissions ago that was prepared in 2017, seven years after this designation in 2010, identifies College Hill Road as an easement. The town’s GIS map that we submitted also identifies College Hill Road as an easement. So even after the town’s designation, section 189, the town’s maps still classify College Hill Road, that section of the Dalton property, as an easement. Again, our position is all this designation did was memorialize that the town will continue maintaining this portion of College Hill Road and confirming and documenting that it has a surface easement over this land. The second false claim that we were accused of is about Ellis Associates and the applicant just spent some time talking about Ellis Associates. We submit it’s not controlling. The case does not involve legalizing a substandard lot. It’s not controlling here. It does not compel the issuance of a building permit here and we address that on page 7 of our February 9th letter. Third, this claim or this issue about merger by common use, if there’s a statutory provision for merger, merger happens automatically but the absence of a merger provision does not preclude the finding a merger it just then requires an affirmative act by the Zoning Board. We advanced it as an alternative theory. In our position it absolutely is a valid legal doctrine but we don’t think your board even needs to go there because the merger provision that was in effect in 1990. That’s my summary. I think the last point to the extent the applicant just ended by asking for an area variance to the extent that all these other claims of the applicants are refuted, if the Zoning Board was to process this and treat this as an area variance then we would certainly request the opportunity to address that. The area variance five factors have not been addressed before this board. Those issues have not been presented so I don’t believe your board can just sort of ipso facto treat this as an area variance in your D&O. If the Zoning Board procedurally has any intention of treating this as an area variance application we would like to be informed of that and have the opportunity to address it. Thank you.
Mr. David Douglas stated thank you. Anybody else want to be heard on this? Did you want to say something further?
Mr. Whitney Singleton stated I don’t mean to address a back-and-forth with Brad but I just want to point out a couple of things. Ellis Associates most certainly stand for the proposition, the very express proposition and I encourage you to look at the decision that an illegal subdivision cannot have its consequences imposed upon subsequent owners. That is inappropriate, plain and simple. It doesn’t matter whether they’re substandard or not. As far as it being, Brad’s focus on the issue of the ownership of the road, that is irrelevant. You see subdivisions all the time that convey to the center line of the right-of-way. You see subdivisions where there’s an offer of session by a developer. You see situations where there’s an offer of session by the developer’s successors and interest 80 years after the fact when the developer’s dead. This frequently happens and is frequently the ownership interest that the town has or the state or county has in that road is frequently an easement. It does not negate the fact that it is in fact a road, whether it’s an easement, a surface easement or otherwise. If it’s only a surface easement why is there a water line under the road? A town water main may not go under a road that’s not a town road, plain and simple. It’s statutory law. If it’s a surface easement why is there a water main? If it were truly just something substandard or inferior to that, you’d have to run a bunch of laterals from the main state highway all the way down the road for each and every house. You cannot have a water main under a road that’s not a town road. I submit to you that with regard to the area variance, we don’t need to get there either. We believe that Mr. DeResh is entitled to a building permit as the Supreme Court has pointed out twice. He has waited a long number of years to get to this point and to hold him back for less than 5% deficiency when his immediate neighbors have substandard lots which are a fraction the size of his is, I would use the word, unconscionable, not your board’s but the mere fact that he’s in this situation. Mr. Schwartz’s client has a one acre building lot on which he has built and does not have any frontage on any road yet he’s arguing that a 95 plus percent lot which was legally created should somehow be entitled not to be built upon and should be merged with something across the street from it. I defy this board to find any instance in the state of New York where two lots on the opposite side of a street have ever been successfully merged. It has not happened. Thank you.
Mr. David Douglas asked Mr. Schwartz, you want to respond?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I had sent earlier, Mr. Chairman, the tax map that the applicant even submitted a couple of submissions ago. There’s no road between the DeResh and Dalton property. There’s a dotted line that’s called an easement. This is on the town tax map 2017. This is not a subdivision road as the applicant just indicated that has been offered for dedication to the town. This is an easement on the Dalton property. The applicant’s own survey references it as an easement. The town tax map references it as an easement and the town’s GIS references it as an easement and there’s the map right there that. You don’t see College Hill Road as a town highway or boulevard separating the Dalton and DeResh properties. With respect to the water line issue, this is the first time it’s been raised any of the papers. I don’t know when the water line was installed or anything about it so I’m not prepared or able to respond to that tonight. Mr. Chairman I may end up addressing it in a subsequent submission if there’s anything there but I’m not familiar with that so I can’t respond to the water line but I can tell you with respect to Ellis Associates. If you look at the case, it’s about access. The prior improper subdivision affected the access for the proposed 32 lot as-of-right subdivision applied for in that case. The prior subdivision didn’t result in a substandard lot that then a subsequent property owner was seeking a building permit for. While that case did address subsequent owners not being held by prior unlawful subdivisions, it had everything to do with access to that proposed conforming subdivision. It wasn’t about legalizing a substandard lot.
Ms. Janelle McNeil stated my name is Janelle McNeil, 12 Montrose Station Road, Montrose. I would just like to make a comment regarding the recusal of Mr. Mattis. It doesn’t amaze me that at the last meeting he didn’t willingly recuse himself from the case. Instead, it took an email picture to the town Supervisor and town attorney showing Mr. Mattis and the defendant Mr. Dalton socially attending an event at a local bar specifically at a reserved marked table for them. For years the DeResh’s have been treated unfairly by this board because of a personal relationship with prior member Mr. Reber, current member Mr. Mattis and the defendants. They have tried to manipulate the system with different reason, after reason, after reason. Enough is enough. We now ask that this current board without the bias of these unethical relationships to truly look at the facts and issue the proper building permit to the DeResh’s that they have every right to. Thank you.

Mr. David Douglas stated I’ll just note that obviously, as you know, Mr. Mattis has recused himself and Mr. Reber is no longer on the board. 

Mr. [unknown name] stated we wanted to make sure the rest of the board understood why.

Mr. David Douglas stated so I just want to point out, we’ve always tried to be fair and we’ll continue to try to be fair and your concerns about Mr. Mattis are moot at this point because he has recused himself. Anybody else want to be heard? I think what we’re going to do is we’re going to adjourn this, keep the public hearing open for another month and we’re going to adjourn it unless we have any other questions or anybody else has any questions.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated thank you very much.

Mr. David Douglas asked does anybody want to make a motion to adjourn this to next month?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’ll make a motion on case 2017-35 to adjourn to the next month’s meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated so this case will be adjourned until the May meeting. That meeting is on May 23rd and our work session is on May 21st.

Mr. Whitney Singleton asked would you anticipate making a decision at that point in time?

Mr. David Douglas responded my guess is that we won’t issue a decision at that point. We’ll close the public hearing, presumably we’ll close the public hearing, and then we’ll have, under the law as you know we then have 62 days to have a decision.
B. Case No. 2016-24: Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. and Hudson  Education and Wellness Center for an Area Variance  from the requirement that a hospital in a residential district must have frontage on a State Road for this property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Rd., Croton-on-Hudson, NY.  
Mr. David Douglas stated that case is going to be adjourned until June because we’re doing this in a coordinated review with the Planning Board. 
Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we adjourn that case until June.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated case number 2016-24 is adjourned until June.

C.  Case No. 2018-03   Sun Blue Energy on behalf of Lauren & Paul Callaway for an Area Variance for an Accessory Structure, a solar array in the front yard on at 30 Upland Lane, Croton-on-Hudson.
Ms. Lauren Callaway stated I’m actually Lauren Callaway, Sun Blue couldn’t make it tonight so I’m here.
Mr. David Douglas stated okay, nice to meet you.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated nice to meet you guys. We’re applying for a variance to put in solar panels on our property. We have about 13 acres of land and apparently all of it is front yard. We are applying to put the solar panel – there’s another picture I think that actually shows where the house is in relation to the solar field. There we go, there it is. It’s quite a ways from the house. It is going to be 43 feet set back from the road and I think it’s supposed to be 50 feet. We did move it back as far as we could. Our neighbors are the only people who can see it. They said they are fine with it. They don’t have a problem with it. We couldn’t put it on the roof because the angle wasn’t correct. It’s an old stone house so that was not the best place. The rest of our property is all wooded. We also have wetlands so this was really the only spot to do it. We’re just trying to be environmentally conscious and produce as much clean energy as we can. That’s what we’re doing.

Mr. John Mattis stated I have a couple of questions. The normal place people put this is on the roof but I understand you can’t get enough that would suit your needs. Can you put some of it on the roof and some of it there to mitigate – you’re going to be taking down a lot of trees to do that and we don’t know how many trees or anything yet.
Ms. Lauren Callaway responded 13. There’s 13 trees coming I think four of which – I’ve submitted the tree form.

Mr. John Mattis stated we haven’t seen it yet.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but the plans reflect 8 trees being removed now.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated oh 8, okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but the tree form that you submitted from Conserve-A-Tree did note 13 trees being removed. 
Ms. Lauren Callaway stated some of those were already dead, the 8 are maybe the healthy trees that are still alive.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated a lot of back-and-forth has led to this drawing with the tree chart showing trees numbers 1 through 8 which are the ones proposed to be removed.

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked you have 13 acres you’ve just stated and 6.9 is on…

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded we have 3 different tax lots so we have 13 total, almost all of which is forested which is wooded and we are happy to replant the 6, I think, that were designated elsewhere on the property. We’re fine to do that. A lot of the trees are not really healthy anyway. They’re close to the road. Our neighbors were thrilled when we said we were going to take a bunch of them down because with all the storms lately we’ve lost several anyway. We can’t do any on the house itself because it’s just not facing the right angle. We would get almost nothing from it and the angle is incredibly steep for these types of panels. So we had three different bids from solar companies and they all said the roof is a no go.

Mr. John Mattis stated we haven’t seen any documentation. We just have a notation here that no other place works. They believe that the proposed location is the only viable one but we have seen nothing to back that up. Part of what we’re charged with is to minimize variances or reduce them as much as possible. With a property that size, you’re within the 50 foot, you’re in the front yard, you’re across the street. Now your neighbors don’t care but maybe the next people do. We always look at that. It’s tough for neighbors to come out and say no to other neighbors.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated not our neighbors. They’re fine with that.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s the one spot that’s closest to any of the houses of the property that you own. Those all raise a concern. You’ve got a considerable amount of property and we haven’t seen any reasons why you can’t do it somewhere else. I’d like to see documentation of that other than a statement that we can’t.
Ms. Lauren Callaway responded I’m not sure what kind of documentation, from what or who. Our entire property is forested and incredibly hilly or it’s on wetlands which we know is kind of a non starter. This was the clearest, flattest – with only taking down the eight trees, anywhere else we did it would be 30, 40 trees minimum to clear it out. Again, we’re really just trying to do the right thing and trying to be environmentally conscious and be responsible.
Mr. John Mattis stated taking down 8 good trees is not really environmentally conscious.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated but putting in solar panels that will take over 100% of our energy I think really offsets 8 trees that again we’re happy to replant. We have literally thousands of trees on our property. We are, again, trying to just – we’ve got kids. They’re very invested in the future. They’re very concerned about global warming. My daughter was sobbing when I left because I said I don’t think there’s going to be a decision tonight. She’s 11 and she’s very concerned about this. Again, we’re just trying to do the right thing. I don’t think it needs to be as difficult as it’s being made out to be. It’s a matter of 7 feet at this point. Our neighbors, like I said, we’re happy to put up…

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked what do you mean there’s 7 feet? It’s also in your front yard.

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded if you see the map…

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated it’s still an accessory structure in your front yard.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated but apparently all 13 of our acres are front yard.

Mr. John Mattis stated but that spot is the closest one to an adjoining house. It’s not that far from the house across the street there that doesn’t show on that.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated again, it’s down a hill. They said they can only see it from their second floor master bedroom window is the only way they could see where the solar panels are going to be and we told them we’re happy to plant any kind of hedge rows or any sort of blocker on the road if that would make them feel better about it. They said that was fine. If you’re imagining a perfectly manicured front yard, that’s not what this is. This is very wooded, very hilly. It is not an obvious location even though it sounds like it’s a lot of panels. It is a lot of panels but it’s nothing anyone would see unless they were actively looking for it.

Mr. David Douglas stated I feel like I’m somewhat in a bind. I’m very much an environmentalist. In fact, I wear a different hat in the town where that’s my role to be an environmentalist, but I have concerns about – not all properties work with solar and I have concerns about the location. One of the fundamental concerns I have is that it really is right across the street from the neighbor. I’m familiar with the property and I’ve also driven up the road on a number of occasions. The neighbor at this point may say that they personally are concerned but what you say they’re saying is that the view from their master bedroom under what you propose would be solar panels.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated only if they look down, down the hill at it. Again, it’s a beautiful valley.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s part of the problem is that now they’ll be looking out and as they look in different directions, they’ll have a beautiful valley and solar panels. To me that’s an issue. The way the code is currently written, solar panels are not allowed in the front yard because they constitute an accessory structure and to my mind that’s one of the reasons because you don’t want to be viewing solar panels. It does have a significant impact on the character of the neighborhood and the effect on neighbors. For me personally, what I’m trying to weigh is that. I’m in favor of solar energy. I wanted to have solar energy on my – I don’t live that far from you actually, I wanted to consider solar panels on my property and we had it assessed and the only way to do it would be to get rid of tons of trees and that’s not appropriate.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated and anywhere else on our property that’s what it would be, again it’s so hilly, it’s very steep, it’s great for sledding but it’s not great for solar panels and clearing the land.
Mr. David Douglas stated and while you’re here, let me just ask you a question partly out of curiosity and also because you’re carrying on about the environment. What is the driveway that goes all the way up from Mount Airy Road up to your house?

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded that’s our driveway. We have two driveways.

Mr. David Douglas stated so there’s two driveways. I’m not sure that that’s permitted under the code.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated it was that way when we bought it. They put a bridge on that was permitted to cover the little creek but that was how we bought the house. It’s a gravel road that comes up. We generally only use it with the quad.

Mr. David Douglas asked when did you buy the property?

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded two and a half years ago. December of 2015.

Mr. David Douglas stated so it was like that when you bought it.

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded yes for sure. And I know the Kraus’s put it in 10 years ago or something. We have a quad because we tap our trees for syrup every winter and we tap the trees down the way and we take the quad down. It’s not great for driving on.

Mr. David Douglas stated this may be a side issue. I don’t believe two driveways are allowed generally but we can look into that. But that also ties into that you or your previous owner basically clear-cut a strip of land there.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated I didn’t do it.

Mr. David Douglas stated you’ve got a lot of land and I just wonder if there can’t be another place to put solar panels.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated there really can’t be. We really explored every option. This is it.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated we do have a town code and perhaps what needs to be done is that it has to be updated to be more current with the times. The code does not allow accessory structures in the front yard. Apparently with your property, and we understand, I too am a former environmental council so it’s very difficult for me. I wanted to have solar panels on my property and was told that I had to cut down at 30 to 50 trees. That was a no-no.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated I have 8.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated the setback is another issue with the setback apparently that this would be bringing the panels, if they’re in the front closer to the setback line.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated that’s what the variance is for. The only area we can put them, if you take the footprint of our house and shoot it out and out, that’s it. That’s the only place we can put the solar panels because everything else is front yard because we’re on Mount Airy and on Upland. We’ve got the wetland on one side and then we have an incredibly steep hill on the other side. This is it that wouldn’t require a variance and we’re 7 feet shy of what would be considered, I guess within the boundaries.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated that’s not correct.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated that’s what my surveyor told me three hours ago.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated it would still be in the front yard. It’s not just the 7 foot. It’s in the front yard.

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked what sort of percentage can you get if you do add it just to your roof? You say you’d be using 100% of your power now…
Ms. Lauren Callaway responded I mean maybe 10% I think is what we were looking at. It wouldn’t be worth it to do 10%.

Mr. David Douglas asked when you say only 10%, if you cut down some of the trees there…

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated it’s purely the angles of the roof and how pitchy it is. We wouldn’t be able to put really any panels up to make it go.

Mr. John Mattis stated you have multiple angles on that roof. What about the other side where the, obviously where your kids play and there’s playground apparatus and stuff…

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded wetland. We have a creek that runs all the way through the property on that side. I guess the only other spot was by the pool.  We could have put some because it’s relatively clear but we would have lost more trees and it would have taken up all of that area right by the pool. It would have made it very difficult to get actually in the pool. We would have had to like elevate them but we would have lost more trees doing that.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated well, like I said, all I’m trying to say is that when your contractor was here speaking for you, we asked him many questions and we asked him why particularly this spot, why not here, here. He couldn’t give us a reason. That’s what happened. And we kept on asking him to give us a reason why it’s in the front yard.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated have I given you those reasons or no? We would lose many more trees. It’s on the hill. It’s still front yard.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated you’ve got many more trees. It’s just that getting it less of a variance or whatever. I mean you’ve got 16 or 13 acres. There’s a lot of space back there. You’re going to cut more trees to do it and I’ve seen solar panels on hills also where they’re stepped.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated we would lose hundreds of trees if we wanted to put it – have you seen – are you familiar with the property at all? Have you seen pictures of it?

Mr. Wai Man Chin responded I’m pretty familiar. I live on Mount Airy Road. 

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated so it’s either you’re driving up that super steep hill towards Upland, that’s the property and fully 30% of it…

Mr. John Mattis stated I’m going to make a suggestion that it’s one thing to see this and it doesn’t show us that much but it’s yet another to walk the property and many times we do site inspections.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated great, come on out.

Mr. John Mattis stated if you could walk us through the property and then we could have an understanding of why it can’t be here, why it can’t be here. That would clear a lot of these questions up.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated yes, I think that would be helpful because you’ll see, oh right, this is not going to work anywhere else. I’m happy to do that, anytime.

Mr. David Douglas stated what we usually do is we try to have the site visit on the Saturday before the next meeting. The next meeting is the 23rd so that Saturday is the 19th. Does that work for you?

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded I’ll make it work.

Mr. David Douglas asked does 10 o’clock work for people? We would try and do it at 10 o’clock.

Ms. Lauren Callaway responded okay.

Mr. David Douglas stated I don’t know if anybody’s got a problem with that that they know of right now.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I have no problem with it. I know the site pretty well. I drive by it every day so I see it all the time but it will be good to walk it so, like you’re saying, what’s here and this and that and so on rather than saying, well your contractor is saying “well this is the only place you can put it.” You’ve got 13 acres. You just can’t say we can only put it here. You’ve got to tell me why you’re going to put it there, you know what I mean? Or show us why.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated I’m happy to do that but we would still require a variance if we put it basically anywhere else though.

Mr. David Douglas stated there’s a difference between a variance where -- you technically have multiple front yards, we understand that. But the front yard from Mount Airy, that’s technically your front yard. You’re a long way from Mount Airy. The front yard on Upland, that’s unofficially called a real front yard. That’s where your neighbors are, that’s where the road is. Yes you would need a variance but it would be helpful for us to see the property.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated sure, that’s fine. Again, our neighbors, I know you say they might be moving and all that but I think it should go a long way that they’re all supportive, they’re all fine with it. We have said we’ll make it as pretty as we can. I feel like that should absolutely carry as a weight.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s a factor but two things I suggest. If they really are in support of it, if they submit something to us that’s more helpful than you just saying it.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated I asked that and someone said it wasn’t necessary but I did ask that.

Mr. David Douglas stated that would be helpful and the other thing is, as a general matter, it’s not that we discount when neighbors say no problem, we often take into more consideration when somebody says they do have a problem just because it’s very difficult for neighbors to say no we don’t want you to do what you want to do.
Ms. Lauren Callaway stated they were actually completely against it until they walked down with us and we showed them what it was going to be and where it was going to be and then they said it was fine. Initially they were a hard no until, again, until they saw it. So hopefully once you all see it…

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s why it’s beneficial we see it also.

Ms. Lauren Callaway stated hopefully that will seal the deal and we can get this going.

Mr. John Mattis asked is there anyone in the audience that would like to comment on this case? I move that we adjourn case number 2018-03 to the May meeting and that we schedule a site inspection for Saturday, May 19th at 10 o’clock at the property.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated case is adjourned. We’ll see you on the 19th. Thank you very much.
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NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A.  Case No. 2018–08: Salvatore Fertucci for an Area Variance for the front yard setback on School Road and for a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of a new 2-family dwelling to replace an existing dimensionally non-conforming dwelling located at 65 Paulding Lane

Mr. John Scavelli stated good evening board. My name is John Scavelli, I’m a professional engineer from ResReal Designs representing Sal Fertucci for the variance application for 65 Paulding Lane. Just a little background on the property. There’s an existing residential dwelling that’s currently dilapidated. It’s not occupied. It’s actually in a dangerous state right now. There’s a proposed construction of a new two-family dwelling. The current house is actually has a non-compliant front yard setback on both Paulding Lane and on School Road. The proposal is to actually push the building back further on Paulding Lane to have a compliant front yard setback. On the School Road side there’s a 50 yard setback requirement on both Paulding and School Road. The proposed variance is for an area variance deficiency of 14 feet along School Road. As you can see on the site plan, if we were to keep the 50 yard front yard setback along both streets, it actually creates a very narrow buildable area on the property. The proposed construction is going to be more conforming than what the existing non-conforming footprint of the existing structure is.
Mr. John Mattis stated ideally we like to see non-conforming go away at some point but this goes a long way to providing that. The Paulding Lane variance or the encroachment that the present building has is going away and the front yard setback on School Road is a required 50 feet, it’s 39.8 and you want to go to 36 which that far away from the road you can hardly tell that much difference. It’s going to provide a much nicer building there. I’m in favor of this. This brings us more to conformity. It improves the look of the neighborhood and I think this is an appropriate variance.

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked are there two buildings on this lot? Are these combined lots?

Mr. John Scavelli responded currently there is – I don’t know if you can zoom out slightly. There’s a structure there that’s actually non-conforming. It’s actually in between two lots right now. That’s proposed to get demolished as well and to have a conforming lot on that adjacent property for a new building footprint.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else have any questions or comments?

Mr. Wai Man Chin responded I agree with Mr. Mattis. I have no problem with this.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I concur.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I concur.

Mr. John Mattis asked anybody in the audience would like to speak?

Mr. Sal Fertucci stated I’m Sal Fertucci, I’m the owner of the both lots and I just want to say thank you because we’re trying to improve that neighborhood. It’s pretty scary if anybody knows about that neighborhood at all or have ever seen that area. I took ownership of it only a couple of years ago and everybody that I’ve passed this to was very excited to get rid of those abandoned houses. We’ve had several state troopers out there because of squatters and people come in. Thank you.

Mr. John Mattis stated don’t thank us until we vote.

Mr. David Douglas stated we haven’t voted yet.

Mr. John Mattis asked anyone else want to speak? I move that we close case number 2018-08.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. John Mattis stated I propose we grant a front yard setback variance on School Road from the required 50 feet to the proposed 36 feet and this is a type II SEQRA and no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated your variance is granted.

Mr. John Scavelli stated thank you very much.

Mr. David Douglas stated I guess you’ll see Mr. Kehoe to get whatever paperwork is necessary. I don’t mean to see him this second but in the upcoming week.
C. Case No. 2018-09: Angelo and Maria Cipriano for a 2.6 foot height variance for a 1-family dwelling requesting a Certificate of Occupancy located at 11 Joseph Wallace Drive E.

Ms. Maria Cipriano stated good evening, Maria Cipriano. My husband and I built the house at 11 Joseph Wallace Drive East and we are asking for a height variance of 2 ½ feet. We are sorry that this happened. There was several things that happened during the building so we can’t really accuse any particular person. The original blueprints were too tall. We did request that the architect change the elevations which we think he did but we don’t know then the second thing that happened was when we were digging the foundations we hit rock and we had a hammer there and the neighbors complained and the town came and they said that we couldn’t go down any further. The last thing was that the roof elevation had to be changed a little bit. So we don’t know if the carpenters, what they did. As a result, there is a 2 ½ feet taller than it should be, the building. As I said, we’re very sorry this happened but you know we were not expecting this.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I know we went over this previous month and everything else. Basically, the 2 ½ feet that you’re up is only at the peak of one part of the house which is maybe 4 or 5 feet wide where it goes up above the 2 ½ feet above what’s required. Again, we noticed that there was a lot of rock and everything else and the house started higher at ground level rather than going down deeper. Based on those situations I really would not have a problem giving them a variance of 2.6 feet for that small area of the peak of the roof. It’s not the whole house, it’s just the peak of the roof.

Ms. Maria Cipriano stated correct, thank you.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else have any comments? I want to second what Mr. Chin said and I just note for the record that we are usually quite reluctant to give height variances. We have given very few of them in the years that I’ve been on the board. But your situation really is somewhat unique in both because of the discovery of the rock that changed everything and the fact that it’s just a small section of the house. But I just wanted to make sure that was clear on the record because I don’t want people to get the wrong impression that they can build things higher than is permitted and that we will readily allow that because we generally don’t but your situation seems different.

Ms. Maria Cipriano that I understand, thank you.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I make a motion on case 2018-09 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I make a motion on case 2018-09 to grant the variance of 2.6 inches for the height of the newly constructed single-family house. This is a type II under SEQRA, no further compliance is required.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the variance is granted.

Ms. Maria Cipriano stated thank you very much.

D. Case No. 2018-10 Anthony Imbimbo for an area variance for an existing pool in a front yard at 13 Maple Court. 
Mr. Anthony Imbimbo stated good evening. I’m Anthony Imbimbo. Back on the subject of two front lawns, I just come to find out that I have two front lawns which I had heard of until today.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated front yards.

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo stated so 17 years ago I put an above ground pool in my, by definition backyard. Today I find out it’s a front yard and my variance request is to allow my existing pool in my second front yard.

Mr. Tom Wood stated so there’s no permit issue 17 years ago.

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo responded 17 years ago I was told and even Martin has told me that it wasn’t required 17 years ago.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked the permit for the pool?

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo responded yes, the permit for the pool. I’m having other work done that I’m waiting – I’m actually screening in my deck that’s currently on the back of my house. I’m going to make a screened in room out of it and when they came to do a site inspection Martin said “you have a pool in your front yard. You need a variance for that so let’s combine the two before we give you a permit.”

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked and even the deck you need a permit for that?

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo responded it’s all drawn in the plans and they’re going to combine – instead of having two separate permits for both they want to combine it to one.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I find it doesn’t impact the neighborhood. I see your neighbors also have a pool in their backyard, that would be a front yard, three houses down, it looks like actually next door, also has a pool in the back yard. I find in favor of granting your variance.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I agree. I don’t see any undesirable change that would be produced in the character of the neighborhood and also it looks as though across the road there appears to be just vacant…

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo responded yes, it’s wetlands. It’s unbuildable. I don’t have a neighbor across the road from me.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked also Maple Court really is kind of your real front yard and that’s where your driveway comes in. Furnace Dock Road which is way in the back, about maybe 70, 80 feet away...
Mr. Anthony Imbimbo stated it’s 75 from Furnace Dock or around 80 feet. You can barely see it.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated it’s quite a distance away. There’s no entrance into your property from there but even though it’s still considered two front yards, to me it’s still in the rear yard but in the front yard on Furnace Dock Road so I don’t have a problem with that.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated not only is it in the rear but it’s so high up, you can’t – I drove by it a couple of times, a couple of different ways trying to see if I could see it and the car would run off the road to try to get the angle even from the car.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated yes, you just see the back of the deck, the lower part of the deck.

Mr. David Douglas stated for me what Ms. Henry and Mr. Chin said is key. This is functionally the backyard. It’s quite a distance from the road. You can’t see it as you’re driving by. Your neighbor’s got one right next to you and down three houses somebody’s got another one. I don’t think it really impact on the neighborhood.

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo stated thank you.

Mr. John Mattis stated I concur with all the comments.

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked any other comments? I make a motion to close the public hearing for case number 2018-10.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I make a motion to approve the area variance for accessory structure, an existing pool in the front yard, in addition to this approval applicant must obtain a building permit and any other permits required and submit an as-built survey, SEQRA type II no further compliance required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated your variance is granted. Mr. Walsh, excellent job.

Mr. Anthony Imbimbo stated thank you very much.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated first one done.
E. Case No. 2018-11 Sid Schlomann, R.A., on behalf of Anthony Radalj and Nicole Memoli for an area variance and a wetland permit for a proposed pool and deck in a front yard at 225 Mt. Airy Road West. 

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated good evening.
Board members stated good evening.


Mr. Sid Schlomann stated this application is for a pool and deck that’s not currently built. It’s for a proposed half in-ground, half above ground pool with a wood deck surrounding it. Similarly, this property also has two front yards on the intersection of Hollis Lane and Mount Airy Road. The yard that we’re proposing to place the pool is in essence as well the functional back yard of the family that resides there. The true rear yard is actually the driveway and the front entrance to the house. The pool itself is 150 feet from Hollis, 65 feet from Mount Airy. The pool is 576 square feet that we’re proposing and basically we’re trying to take advantage of some of the topography there and be cordial and respective of the environment there. So the placement of the pool is in an area that kind of goes along with the topography. There are no trees at all that would be required to be removed for the placement of this pool and we’re proposing to screen it abundantly with evergreens as well as the placement of a 700 square foot rain garden adjacent to it. There’s a stream that runs through the property as well.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I have a question on the typical cross section on the second page. Can you tell me, on the right hand side where it talks about the lattice skirt around the exposed area, can you tell me what that area right there faces? I was unclear looking at the plan.

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded that faces the side yard property. Right now there’s a garden there. That’s the property line that is about 35-40 feet away.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked when you say that’s the property line, so this then faces the neighbor’s property?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded correct.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked how tall will that be from grade?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded we’re placing the pool itself so it’s about two feet above grade at the end near the house and then it slopes gradually away at that point. So from the grade to the top of the deck pool will be about 7 feet, 6 to 7 feet and then there’s a 3 foot guardrail that would be required.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked so it’s 10 foot from grade, all in, 10 foot from grade.

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded all in, correct.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked did you check on the decibel level of the pool equipment?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded I did. The pool equipment is a Hayward Power Flow. It’s 65 decibels at the source and with proper screening, and it’s 35 feet away from the property line so I spoke to a manufacturer’s rep and he said it would be way below the town requirement of 55. He said 35 feet away with screening, it’s probably in the 20s.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked and you were going to reposition that correct?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded correct.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I’m reluctant, off-the-bat, to approve this. It doesn’t mean my mind can’t be changed. A couple of things; I drove by the property a couple of times. It’s a beautiful property. I understand that it’s a functional backyard, but it’s not the backyard of the property. You can see that when you look at the house. There’s that entryway on the side right on Mount Airy and that goes right into that beautiful front door area with, I think they were columns there. It’s just a beautiful entryway which the back has a similar entryway but it’s not as grand. So it’s obvious to me it’s the front yard but I do understand that for you it’s a functional backyard. I saw the kid’s equipment and that’s where you spend all your time. Driving all around the area – what concerns me is that 10 foot in your face. It’s just 10 feet that’s taller than my kitchen. I’m more visual so that’s sort of how I tend to look at things. That’s a real visual impact on the area. So you talk about screening in that area. Are you talking about just screening in that side or around the entire pool?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded at Monday’s meeting I took a lot of the input from that and something you don’t have, I put a little sketch together from the photograph that we had presented. I don’t know if it’s appropriate to present, to show that to you but just what the image would look like, as you drive down the street. This is the view with the sketch over the photograph of what would be seen. Basically the pool placement would be in this area here with the deck and the stream is right about here. I tried to make a few different colors where the rain garden would be, kind of a tiered rain garden which this is the high part of the pool either 9 or 10 feet facing the neighbor’s property. These here would be 6 or 7 feet tall evergreen screening that would totally screen the lattice. At this point here the deck is about 5 feet tall. It’s 2 feet above grade plus the 3 foot – actually, we’re proposing privacy screen there. So these evergreen are about 7 or 8 feet tall, would screen the entire pool completely. Basically, the view from here barring any gaps would be completely screened. Just in terms of concept, this is looking from the house looking away. Again, I just did a quick sketch just so you see the placement of the pool. The other photograph was here looking back. This would be looking out at the pool where the side here would be totally screened. This would be the tall part, starts here at about 6 or 7 feet and as you back towards the deep end of the pool it also grades away so that would be at a couple of points it might be 9 or 10 feet. Completely screened here and rain garden on this side here. Again, like you said, it helps to walk the property to see everything. A floor plan, a site plan is sometimes not enough to get the feel of it. This is really the feel of what would occur.
Ms. Eileen Henry stated tell me a little bit more about the rain garden. I know what that is but explain the concept.

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded the concept of a rain garden, and my understanding is should the variance be granted that we would work with engineering as well to address any environmental concerns prior to the issuance of a building permit. The purpose of a rain garden is to help mitigate any sort of pollutants to help absorb water. So any displacement of the 500 square foot pool would be mitigated by a larger, 700 square foot rain garden with native plants. I spoke to my landscape architect. I have a list of plants that would be appropriate to be here, that absorb water that help screen for pollutants as well as any overflow. We talked about the stream sometimes overflows. It’s just an example, just pretty flowers and there’s ferns, plants, flowers. It’s just a tiered, abundant gathering of flowers that really help. It also helps screen from the neighbor because they’re about two or three or four feet high.
Mr. David Douglas stated until the deer eat them which they will within five minutes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated these pictures are obviously taken in the cool weather.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated it’s not even filled in here.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked when you’re using your pool which I would assume would be in the warm weather, how much coverage would there be with those trees?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded you can attest to – I think this all fills in.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated I’m Anthony Radalj, owner of the property. And yes, when everything is in full bloom there’s significant coverage going along Mount Airy, along the roadway as well as on the side of the property where the neighbor. It’s started to bloom in right now. I forget the name of this massive bush is that has yellow…

Ms. Adrian Hunte responded forsythia.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated it’s quite beautiful and it’s pretty dense. At the end of the day, we want to be very conscious of two things: one is esthetics and one is of the environment. That’s why we’re pushing and obviously we want to support and advocate as much as we can. We don’t want an eyesore. We think it’s a beautiful home that’s why we bought it. We certainly appreciate the views as we come up and down. One of the reasons why we located the pool where it is so it really doesn’t obstruct that vision and it continues to be a pretty significant visual piece as part of the neighborhood.

Mr. John Mattis stated something I’d like to get in the record. You mentioned that the pool is 576 square feet but the total footprint, including the deck, is over 1,500 square feet.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated I think it’s 14 something. I have the number.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s the footprint of many houses. That’s a pretty big footprint.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated the deck is 874 and the pool is 576 so the size of it is over 1,400 square feet.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked any comments?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I wouldn’t mind actually just going to see the property myself actually. The day that we’re having that other site visit which is only down a block kind of. It wouldn’t be a bad idea to take a look at it so we actually see the slopes, the this and that, everything else. I was an architect for many years. I can tell a little bit but I want to see a little bit more of the natural, what’s there than a picture of a drawing sometimes. That would really help me in making my decision on this thing. Again, from what you’re showing me on this picture, a little bit better than what was on just the plan. I think a site visit might be in – for all of us I think.

Mr. David Douglas stated my basic approach is if one member of the board wants to have a site visit then I ask that we have a site visit.

Mr. John Mattis stated I agree.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated absolutely. We’d be happy to have you guys.

Mr. David Douglas stated so we could do that around 10:30 or so on Saturday because we have another property at 10 o’clock.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated 10:30, 10:40, something like that, depending how long we are down the road from you over there.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated okay, that will be fine.

Mr. David Douglas stated I have no objections to the site visit but let me express some of my hesitations which maybe you can win me over tonight or at the site visit or next month. In contrast, and I’m quite familiar with the property I live basically around the corner. I live off of Colabaugh Pond Road. In contrast to the previous applicant, this really is functionally the front yard. For you, you use it as a back yard but from the perspective of the neighborhood it’s the front yard. The house faces out that way. It’s right there on the road. It’s perceived as a front yard. We have been quite reluctant to allow pools in front yards. That’s a big hurdle in my mind as to this. I fear that it will have an effect on both the character of the neighborhood and on the environment which are two of the factors that we have to take into consideration. There’s a stream there. You’re proposing a salt water pool in a wetland buffer which I have, putting my environmental hat on, have substantial concerns about. I have some serious hesitations about having a pool there right in the front. Yes, you can partially screen it. I don’t know screening is going to be total. It’s not possible. Trees die, they get eaten. I’m not saying I necessarily would not possibly be won over from walking on a site visit. I personally don’t need a site visit because I know the property quite well. Obviously I’ve never been on your property but I’m familiar with the property. I have some serious hesitations but…

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated to your point about look functionally we feel like the front of the house is the front of the house where we drive in. typically for most home owners you come down your driveway or into your driveway. Just again…

Mr. David Douglas stated yes and no. I’ll use my example. I come in, the right driveway goes into the side of my house and in my head I think of that as the front and I go through the garage door into my house 95% of the time but that’s not really the front of my house as perceived by everybody else. 
Mr. Anthony Radalj stated I’m just saying where the mailbox is, where everybody comes in, where all of our deliveries come, they come in through the front, which is sitting on the opposite side. So I’m just saying everyone just behaviorally as well as functionally treat the front yard as…

Mr. David Douglas stated from your perspective as the resident. From my perspective as a member of the neighborhood, it never dawned on me that this was anything but a front yard.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated I’ve never heard that. All of our friends who come over – we’ve been in the neighborhood for 11 years. We came to Croton in 2007. We’ve been in this house for almost five years now. We have a 5th grader and an 8th grader. We’re in the Cub Scouts. I coach AYSO. We’re big supporters and members of the community and we have people over. We’ve never violated any noise ordinance or anything like that but people do come over and they always say, the first thing we hear is we love your backyard. I don’t think there’s a single person that we have in our town and we just about know everyone. You can go and take names and ask about the Radalj’s and they’ll know.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re not saying you’re bad people.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated I’m just saying, again, everyone is: “oh what a gorgeous backyard.” We just hear that frequently. I understand you have some concerns. We want to make sure we do the appropriate things to make sure that environmentally we protect ourselves and the community.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated basically I have to agree with the Chairman here on certain things, especially the salt water, especially uphill of a stream. That was my biggest concern during our work session was the salt water.

Mr. Anthony Radalj stated I thought the salt water from what we understood was significantly better than chlorine water.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated what happens prior to any sort of, at the end of the season, prior to any lowering the discharge or the backwash, you let the water sit there so the salt content dissipates, then at that point, at the end of the season is when you would kind of backwash it. It’s a thousand times better than a chlorine pool.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I understand that. Like I say, I happen to live on East Mount Airy Road so I go back-and-forth over there all the time. I see the house all the time but I never actually physically – so I’d like to see it so I could visualize that pool where you want it and say yes or no.

Mr. David Douglas stated salt or fresh it’s still being proposed as a 1,500 foot structure in the wetland buffer just right next to the stream.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated the wood deck is 800 something feet, obviously the rain falls through it, it’s not an impervious surface. It’s not a stone deck. It’s not a concrete structure. The true displacement is the pool itself, of water. 

Mr. David Douglas stated and the salt water on the deck now gets down into the ground in the buffer near the stream. That’s unavoidable.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated that’s a real important reason for building such a rain garden of that size is to offset that. This is the topography sloping this way, the stream is here, the rain garden [inaudible] splashing or any pollutants. The rain garden is a real positive effect…
Mr. Thomas Wood asked has an application been submitted yet for a DOTS review?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, Mr. Schlomann spent a lot of time with our engineering department. The wetlands were delineated by town approved wetland consultant, Paul Jaehnig. As we discussed today, we haven’t had a chance to look at the rain garden or any of the buffering.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated right now is a concept of size and placement. Should we get approved there’s a placement process for the pool and then we would get into the details of the environmental design.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated okay.

Mr. David Douglas asked does anybody want to be heard? 

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated let me introduce myself. I’m Joe Pimbley. I’m the property adjoining these fine people here. I’ve lived at 1 Hollis Lane with my family growing up for 25 years. We share a long common border so we’re certainly the closest house along their Hollis Lane direction. We’re the only ones they share a border with. Before I start talking let me say, first of all, I realize you’re volunteers. I’m not really familiar with this process. I can see you sitting here, this takes a huge amount of your invested time. The first case especially we had here is very complicated so you clearly have to think about complicated things. Let me just say as a citizen of Cortlandt for many years, I appreciate that and I appreciate your service.
Mr. David Douglas stated we appreciate that. The ratio of criticisms to compliments, you can imagine what that usually is.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated I can imagine there’s probably a lot of down side and a lot of people walk out not happy with what they hear. I understand. I guess I’m here to oppose this request for a variance. So I’m going to give you a few reasons and at the end the idea is I ask you not to approve the front yard variance. I guess my first reason for this is I really don’t see an affirmative reason to approve it in the first place. This is a front yard. This is a permanent structure in a front yard. It’s actually a very prominent front yard. I love the view. I love the kind of majesty of the house in that direction. I’m not an expert in how you define a front yard. What I do believe I know is that technically, because they’re on a corner, they have two front yards: one to Mount Airy, one to Hollis Lane. The yard to Mount Airy is certainly not a front yard. Technically they’re both front yards I guess but if you had to make a choice between the two, which I don’t think you have to do, there is no entry door to that main house in that “Mount Airy front yard.” I think our neighbors use their back door as their entry point. That’s fine. That’s how they use their house. I understand why. That doesn’t make that the front yard. In conversations, people drive down Mount Airy, people like me who live on Hollis Lane when we’re entering Hollis Lane, leaving Hollis Lane, we have that great view of their front yard and the front of their house. That to us is their front yard. That’s what the neighborhood looks like. That’s the character of the neighborhood. From my yard, especially my front yard where we have a good view and many times of the year from my back yard as well and from me looking out the back of our house, that’s the front yard. It’s a very nice place to look at. It really is the front yard. They’re asking for a variance for a permanent structure in the front yard. I really don’t know why we would grant that, why you would grant that to be honest. If nothing else, we all moved into this area with that understanding of what our zoning laws were. I’m comfortable with that. To my knowledge, all my neighbors live with that. I ask you to keep that. If we grant the front yard variance, it’s a precedent. Other neighbors would have a good reason to say “I’d like to build a 1,500 square foot shed in my front yard,” a structure that’s raised above the property and very prominent. It would be harder to refuse any neighbor who asked that if this is granted. It would be hard to refuse maybe even the current owners of building something else that’s permanent on the same yard. It sets a precedent. I actually don’t know why we would grant it, why the town would grant it. I already mentioned that it’s a 1,500 square feet, 1,470. I don’t think breaking up into a pool and a deck and making them two smaller numbers and adding them together makes that smaller. That’s as big as the footprint of the original part of their house, just by looking at the plan. Again, it’s huge. It’s not a small, unobserved thing. It is above ground and what that means to me is a few things; yes it’s the visual. Again, I’m not trying to make a pipe of a hypothetical case but if somebody else, some other property were building a fully in ground pool it wouldn’t be noticeable, it wouldn’t stick up when you’re looking at it. If you drive down Mount Airy now, if this thing is built, around Hollis Lane, this thing sticks far enough up in the air, it just grabs your vision and not, I don’t think in a great way. It’s not like, again, some in ground pools can be very well done. I’d like to clarify one point from the prior presentation. I believe Ms. Henry you asked how far above the ground this thing was. At the north west corner it may well be 7 feet off the ground, and maybe, if they’re going to put a 3 foot railing or whatever that adds up to 10 feet. It’s the southwest corner that’s actually 10 ½ feet above the ground to the deck. According to the plan that I’ve seen here, which I think is the plans we have, and if you add a railing of 3 foot or something, or a 6 foot privacy fence onto that, you’re getting more than 13 feet, maybe up to 16 feet off the ground at that point. If I’m corrected, I want to be corrected. Really, I’m not trying to – I’ll just talk to you and anybody can talk later. The southwest corner, by my reading of the plan that I have, which I think is one of the pages here says 10 feet 6 inches off the ground of the platform and I interpreted that to the platform with another, whatever railing goes on top of that. That’s important to me.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s interesting you should say that because I think both Ms. Henry and I had the same – that’s a misreading of the drawing. It looks like it’s 10.6 but it’s 10.6 all the way to the top of the railing. You don’t add the 3 to the 10.6. We both did that when we talked about it today.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated that means the northwest corner is essentially lower than I thought too. Is that right? You don’t have to answer it now. Let me move on. As I’ll move on and I’ll probably say it in a minute when I’m summing up, this to me is the biggest deal. It’s a front yard, permanent structure, sticks way up above the ground in any visual of the front of the house. It’s going to be prominent, especially if they put a slide on the side of the pool. I didn’t see that in any plan, if they put a diving board. You might as well put a Ferris wheel in the front yard, in some sense. This property, which I have no problem with my neighbors. I don’t know them but nice people. It’s a great, beautiful family, young family. It’s already in violation of several aspects of code, which are all grandfathered and for which I have no complaint. I’m going to say a few of them but my point is, if this is approved, we’d be adding something else and I don’t know why the town would do that. One is that is this is an R80 zoning. I think that means lots are supposed to be 80,000 square feet. I believe this property is 40,000 or less. It’s not close. Second, the setback from West Mount Airy is, I don’t know what the word is, but in violation, substandard, I don’t know the word but the point is it’s not to code. It’s grandfathered. I have no complaint. I’m just saying why would we add something different? A few other things – a laundry list, it’s not a very fun thing to do to be honest with you, but a non-conforming septic system. Prior neighbors had other problems with things they tried to correct but really didn’t that I kind of hinder or burden, I think the word is, my property. But again, I don’t like lists like that. I’d just rather say please, let’s not add something else. You did all get my letter I think so I’m kind of using my letter as a note, so you can take that away with you. I am very concerned about the wetlands and I know we didn’t fully talk about wetlands here, we didn’t talk about a wetlands permit here so maybe that’s not being asked for at this point in time but I think the understanding is the neighbors, the owners, will need to apply for a wetlands permit. I think that’s appropriate to be honest because it’s very wet. We own 3.6 acres, most of it we don’t even think about using because we view it as much better used of just being an unspoiled view of a wildlife area that benefits all of us. My other neighbors on Hollis Lane do the same thing. They have a nice, unspoiled type of area that we let stay like that. The wetlands, it’s funny, somebody came around last year with little markers to mark the wetland perimeter or something, whoever it was, we only discovered when they were gone because we saw these little flags, some of them on our property, little pink flags on wooden stakes, not a big deal but they didn’t really ask our permission. We didn’t know they were there until they were gone, and that’s not a big deal, but I say it for a reason. They were out in a part of my property that was outside of a fence we have. We have a fence that does not enclose the whole property. In fact, it encloses less than half of it. Twenty years ago we put that up. It looks like the gentleman or whoever it was who decided to map out the wetlands didn’t go inside our fence. I question the quality or the completeness of the work that was done. And I don’t know how to define wetlands, but one of my practical definitions is the kind of vegetation that I see growing, and the kind of vegetation that infests our wetlands are something called skunk cabbage. It doesn’t grow everywhere, it grows in the wetter places. Well I think there are places where that grows that’s much closer to the proposed location of this pool and deck than what was apparently mapped by somebody who I never saw. So if this is to be redone, which I would ask, then I would certainly cooperate with whoever comes out to say “look, here’s part of my property inside the fence, maybe you didn’t look at this.” And I’ll say “this is a part of my property I don’t treat like my main front yard because we respect it.” We keep it as wild looking but still something we can walk around in. In my letter I noted steep slopes. I’m a practical person. To me there are slopes and there’s steep. Until recently I didn’t know what the definition was and my understanding of the plan is that the slope on which this is built, one of the sides at least comes very close to the 15 degree, but is less than it, but between 14 and 15 degrees. So again, if you’re going to go visit the site, that’s what you’ll see “hey that looks pretty steep here.” That’s why the corner closest to my house is so much higher off the ground, whether it’s 10 feet to 13 feet, something of that nature, or whatever the claim is: 7 to 10 feet before you add the whatever you call it, that railing. I worry about that. Look, I hope we are concerned about the environment. The most environmentally conscious thing to do, to be honest would be not to put this thing here. What I call the steep slope, which is less than 15 degrees apparently, you’re putting a big salt water volume of things. Salt water is toxic to plants as well. It’s not natural, a great thing to have, and you’re putting on a steep slope, where you go down the slope and you’re into wetlands. Again, for that reason I oppose it. The noise pollution from the pool equipment. I appreciate, as I said in my letter, and I just go looking for information on this, it’s not unreasonable to say that pool equipment can be from 65 to 90 decibels. That’s a huge range the way the decibel scale works: 65 is the noise ordinance for Cortlandt I understand, or it’s something like that. At our Monday working group, the architect offered that the pool equipment would be moved to a different corner, away from my property. If all of this happens, I would appreciate that. So I appreciate that offer because part of the problem is not just saying “well, it’s 65 decibels right here” which I believe is what this gentleman said, “but don’t worry, with the screening and the distance of 20 or 30 feet it’ll go down to 20.” As a scientist myself I kind of doubt that but I can’t – that’s a huge drop off in sound which would be tremendous if true. I kind of doubt that. But if you’re going to move the equipment, that’s certainly an advantage because the way it would currently be configured I’d have the echo background of that above ground pool, that solid mass with the noise reflecting, going backwards and reflecting off of that onto my property. If that will be moved, that’s actually something that I would check off my list as better than it could be. Finally, I’ve kind of mentioned before so I’ll kind of end with this or summarize a little bit with this. It’s really the visual distraction. I really think this would hurt the character of the neighborhood. All I can say in conclusion, is go back to my first point. The neighbors have a lovely yard. I understand, if they say functionally it’s their backyard, what they’re really saying, and again not to contradict, what they’re really saying is that’s the best part of our yard to do almost anything, and it is. It’s a great piece of yard to do things that families like to do. That doesn’t make it functionally backyard therefore we can build permanent structures. So my request to the town is not to grant the variance because I really don’t see why we should set that precedent for putting a permanent structure in a front yard, and I think in our neighborhood that would have a large, negative impact. Thank you. Happy to answer any questions.
Mr. David Douglas stated I don’t think anybody has any questions.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated thank you, and I appreciate the neighbor’s concerns. I just wanted to clarify a few things. One, the owners have no intention of putting a slide or a diving board in. They’re willing to that into the zoning resolution should it be approved.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked what about a Ferris wheel?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded Ferris wheel, we’re thinking about it. I also wanted to clarify, yes, it’s a zoning front yard, similar to the previous three applications, zoning-wise, it is a front yard. It’s a corner lot, there are two streets. This would not set a precedent. Even here tonight, and I’m sure other meetings, there have been pools and other accessory structures for various reasons approved in a front yard.

Mr. David Douglas responded very, very few.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated the one with solar panels, there was a pool in the front yard. That must have been approved at some point, the previous applicant. I’m not saying – I’m just saying they’re done within reason. This application is not the one setting a precedent, I feel, with a lot of addressing a lot of the screening, the visuals, the environmental, we’re trying to tone it down as much as possible to allow the owners to achieve their goal for their family. Hopefully the walkthrough at the site will help clarify that. Thank you.
Mr. Joe Pimbley stated this gentleman reminded me of a point I wish I’d also added, which is very quick, which is, if they’re offering, which it sounds like to provide screening, evergreen trees, especially between the structure and my property but I assume means all around for the visual. Again, I ask you not to approve the whole project anyway, but if they would do that, if the evergreens are really going to be 15 feet tall when they plant them and they’re dense enough so it really is a screen, a visual screen, that’s clearly better. But you know how I feel. I don’t think it should be approved but if it were approved and there really were a screen that even during the rest of the year we weren’t really going to see this wood platform structure, and any 6 foot fence or any other railing and it really was going to be something other people aren’t going to see, then it would just be kind of, okay, you can’t see the house anymore, it’s obstructed by green trees, that’s better. I’ll just leave it at that.
Ms. Eileen Henry asked are there any other speakers? I think I’m going to make a motion in the matter of case number 2018-11 to adjourn this matter to the May 23rd meeting and schedule a site visit for May 19th at 10:30 a.m.-ish.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the case is adjourned and we will see you on Saturday around 10:30-ish. Thank you very much.
F. Case No. 2018-12 George Easaw for an Area Variance for a front yard setback for a front entry roof located at 624 Cardinal Rd. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated good evening. This is my case.
Mr. Todd Page stated good evening everyone, my name Todd Paige, I’m an architectural consultant. I work with the architect John Scarlata Jr. Yes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated there are several iterations here in terms of the name. I have George Easaw, I have Easaw George, I have Jinu Easaw, I have Easaw, George and then George, Easaw.

Mr. Easaw George stated good evening. Again, thank you very much in sitting late in the evening. We appreciate it. My name is Easaw George. My wife’s name is Jinu Easaw. We are the owners of this property. We’ve been living here for the last 18 years.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked Easaw is your first name or last name?

Mr. Easaw George responded Easaw is my first name.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated but your wife’s last name.

Mr. Easaw George responded yes, and I know that many, I had many questions like this. Why Easaw George.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated we just want to make sure that we’re addressing you properly. 

Mr. Easaw George responded Easaw is my first name.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated okay, so they have George Easaw here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll correct that for future agendas. I apologize.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated you’re here for a variance for a front yard setback for the proposed front entry roof. Just describe the front entry roof and whether there’s any opportunity to put it somewhere else.

Mr. Todd Page stated what is being proposed to be built is a second story addition that will cantilever over the existing first floor. In preparing plans for this we discovered and essentially Mr. Martin that in fact the existing house is existing non-conforming. The far right side of the house is slightly under the required 40 foot front yard setback. This variance would be solving a number of issues: the existing non-conforming layout of the house which was built in, I’m assuming probably the 50s or 60s and has been non-conforming since that time. It might be difficult to see from this distance but I’ve highlighted in yellow and blue on a blowup of the plot plan the areas that are in question. There’s a very small sliver on the right side of the property going towards the portico in the front that’s the existing non-conforming, that’s highlighted in yellow, and then the section that’s in blue is just an even smaller triangle as we taper off to conforming on the far left side. The portico itself is obviously the worst case scenario in this whole thing. We would ask actually for a 4 foot variance down to a 36 feet total. That’s not what it actually measures but as you may have seen, it’s an older survey that we’re working off so we would like a little bit of leeway in this because when we provide an as-built survey that if it’s constructed a couple of inches too big, or the survey numbers come back a little differently we should be right in that zone. But the portico itself would be coming out 2 ½ feet past the 2 foot cantilever. So in other words, the stoop at the front door would be about 4 ½ feet in total. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I personally don’t have a problem with this. Does anybody else on the board have something to say?

Mr. John Mattis stated I just question that the case came to us as a request for a 3.17, you want 4. We generally don’t do that. 

Mr. Todd Page stated that’s because we were trying to get the most specific number based on the information that we had and it required doing some trigonometry to figure out exactly where the worst case scenario was at that portico. It’s a very specific number. It’s not a number I would have put on the application but Mr. Martin put down what was on the plans. So that’s why I’m here requesting a little bit of leeway versus, I don’t even remember, 3.17 or something like that. We’re talking about millimeters. We can’t construct something down to the millimeter like that so we would ask for just a little bit more leeway.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated it’s actually 3.2.

Mr. Todd Page stated so we would ask for 4 feet to alleviate…

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated well we have to stop it somewhere because we’re going from 3.1 to 3.2 and then now we’re at 4. We understand there may be some issues. It needs to be in conformity with whatever your survey, assuming the rocks and other items don’t shift away which they could.

Mr. John Mattis asked how about stating how much it could come out from the building itself? That would solve that. 

Mr. Todd Page stated that would be fine.

Mr. John Mattis stated we could give you that. 

Mr. Todd Page stated I’m fine with that.

Mr. John Mattis stated that takes care of it.

Mr. Todd Page stated what we’re asking for is 2 ½ feet off of the cantilever of the addition.

Mr. John Mattis stated and we can grant the variance that way I think. That would take care of it and then if the old survey is off a little bit, the as-built will show it, 2 ½ feet coming out and you’ll be okay.

Mr. Todd Page stated that would be perfect, truthfully, because then whatever the number is, as long as it stays 2 ½ feet off that cantilever we would be in conformity.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s logical. We can do that. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m relatively new to all this but how is that reflected on a drawing? You’ve got to measure the front yard setback.

Mr. Tom Wood stated I think what’s going to happen is he’s going to submit an as-built and then on the as-built have the number so the board’s decision would say, as long as that number is within 2 ½ feet from the front of the house.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll help me write that.

Mr. Tom Wood stated I’ll help you write it.

Mr. John Mattis stated then whatever the as-built is will come out somewhere between 3 and 4 probably. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked any other comments? Hearing none, anybody in the audience? On case number 2018-12 for the applicant Easaw George for the property located at 624 Cardinal Road, this is for an area variance for a front yard setback for the proposed front entry roof. I make a motion that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated on case number 2018-12 for a variance, there’s a required setback of 40 feet, proposed 36.83, a variance of 3.17 feet. I make a motion that we grant the variance, however, that it should be no more than 2 ½ from the front of the house cantilever and that an as-built survey will be required. This is a SEQRA type II action, no further compliance required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s granted.

Mr. Todd Page stated excellent. Thank you.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re going to go into executive session, if somebody makes a motion for that, and if anybody watching and anybody here, we’re not going to go back and have any other proceedings after we come out of executive session.

Mr. John Mattis stated I make that motion.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re in executive session.
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NEXT MEETING DATE: 
EDNESDAY, MAY 23, 2018
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